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        College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive




           Wednesday, December 8, 2010

San Pablo, CA 94806





         2:30 p.m., AA-143, AA Building
Present:

Faculty:  Richard Akers, Seti Sidharta, Wendy Williams

Classified:  John Christensen, Mercy Pono
Management:  Helen, Kalkstein, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, McKinley Williams

Students:  Enrique Maldonado, Jonathan McKinney.

Guests:  Tim Clow, Bruce King

Absent:  Michael Aldaco, Alma Cardenas, David Houston

1.  Call to Order:  Meeting called to order at 2:42 by Jonathan McKinney, filling in for Joseph Camacho.
CONSENT AGENDA/ACTION ITEMS
2. Public Comment - None.

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
3. Approval of Agenda - Richard moved to approve the agenda and Carol seconded the motion.
4. Approval of Minutes from November 10, 2010 - Corrections to Wording for Martin Padilla Plaque:  Change Title to Evening Program Monitor and form needs to be changed to from. 
In Memory of Martin Padilla (1957-2008)

Martin Padilla served as Evening Program Monitor at Contra Costa College from 1989 to 2008.  We remember him for his commitment to our students and his dedication to our mission.  Martin’s unwavering passion for service touched every person who crossed his path and inspired his friends, family and colleagues to honor him with this memorial.

Dedicated by the CCC Foundation on _____________________.

 Richard moved to approve the agenda with the noted corrections and Carol seconded the motion.
5. College Council Meeting Protocol Third Read (bylaws) – Mack said there was some slight changes made with the suggested corrections from last meeting.  Everyone spent a few minutes to review the bylaws.  Richard moved to approve the bylaws and Mack seconded.  

Vote taken:  Students:  yes; Management:  yes; Faculty:  yes; Classified:  yes

6.  Review College Planning Process – Tim said this item is on the agenda for the next Research and Planning meeting scheduled in February.  Tim will work on the Student Equity report over the holiday break and present it at the February R & P meeting.  Also, Wendy and Tim are working on integrating the SLO process in the college’s integrating planning model and that document will also be available for the February R & P meeting.  Tim addressed the general lack of campus knowledge on the college planning process.  By the start of the summer, R & P will develop the next climate survey and include questions about the planning process in the survey.  Tim said most Student Equity plans are including achievement gap information and we also need follow suit.  Carol asked if R & P would give in-service SLO training to the divisions in the Spring.  Tim replied affirmatively.  There was discussion about presenting the integration plan with SLOs at All College Day.  Since the All College Day program is already planned, Mack said it would be optimal for the R & P Committee members to visit each division and dispense the information in a traveling road show format as this also gives a more personal touch and face-to-face interaction.  Everyone on campus needs to know our planning process, where the plans are located on our website, etc.  Mack suggested a one page explanation of our planning process could be distributed to all employees at this proposed traveling road show with R & P.  Mack said we need to start discussing recommendations to decrease the achievement gap in various campus forums such as the division meetings, College Council, Council of Chairs, etc.  Mack suggested the R & P Committee make presentations about the achievement gap data to President’s Cabinet and College Council. Tim had concerns about faculty, classified, management and students leaving the achievement gap data with R & P and not using it to help solve the problems.  Tim needs further direction from constituencies to find the “why” in the data.  Seti said she has polled her students and often they drop from school because they have to work.  Only one student she polled declared they dropped because of the instructor.  Tim thanked Richard and Wendy for addressing the achievement gap in the Academic Senate meeting.  Seti said we need to hear from the students before we make resolutions to the achievement gap.
7. Achievement Gap (Vision 20/20) – Richard Akers addressed the Achievement Gap and 20/20 Vision.  Vision 20/20 was the result of 31 individuals throughout the State that created a vision which resulted in 17 recommendations of where we want to be in the year 2020 for community colleges in California.  Richard said the committee only had three faculty members and this report was not well received at the Plenary Session.  It was felt that faculty were underrepresented, however, one of the three faculty members on the committee was a former academic senate president who had great insight.  Some of the 17 recommendations ask us to deal with systemic problems and some recommendations were directed at the faculty.  We need to design a streamline path for students to travel through community colleges efficiently.  Hence, SB1440 was developed and we are now working its implementation.  Richard continued to report the achievement gap is listed on the academic senate agenda every month.   They look at every issue and how it affects our achievement gap.  The commission report will be endorsed in general at the governing board meeting tonight.  Generally, the report is very good.  Richard said we have also been working on the Gates Plan.  All of these parts are helping us to develop an efficient system to help students streamline their community college education.  The dilemma of “excess units” is still under discussion.  Richard said we are going to select from the 17 recommendations those we can best implement.  Some of the recommendations ask for resources we simply do not have although the recommendations from Vision 20/20 are derived from sound data.  Richard has sent out the 17 recommendations to all faculty and posted them on their website.  He has also made presentations to all faculty, students and the governing board.

8. SB1440 – Mack said Richard covered this issue but emphasized we are trying to implement it on our campus.  Carol has been working with different groups on our campus regarding this new legislation.  Board Policy 3007 has been approved by the CCC Senate.  Wendy asked about the AA degree for SB1440 as it has fewer breadth requirements than our current AA degree.  Are we going to offer two AA degrees?  One degree will satisfy SB1440 and the other degree will satisfy CCC’s requirements.  Carol said we will have to make two different degrees.  Richard said the SB1440 AA degree would be for transfer.  Wendy said the State has not differentiated with their degree that it would say “transfer” but they have said students would transfer or graduate with an AA degree.  Richard said we may have parallel degrees and that creates more confusion. Richard said he has advised departments to have their degrees in sync with SB1440 and award certificates for additional work above that degree.  Richard said Adjus, Math and Communications are the departments that have almost completed their parallel degrees.  Carol said she recommended that this issue be discussed again with the Academic Senate.  Mack suggested the Academic Senate to hold a community forum.  Richard responded to Mack’s suggestion by stating that the Academic Senate meetings are open to everyone and everything the Senate votes on is listed on the agendas word for word.  Joseph commented that CCC offers courses that are SB1440 compliant and are credited for specific major requirements for an AA degree.  But, we also offer courses such as Health Ed, PE that are required for CSU but not for an AA degree.  Since students are having problems enrolling in courses to satisfy their AA degree and future SB1440 compliancy due to lack of sections or courses immediately filling up, the students have concerns about the college spending resources on other courses that are not required by SB1440.  Students would like more sections of the mandated courses.  Mack thanked Joseph for his astute observation.  Richard said there are some sound pedagogical reasons for offering courses that are not required by SB1440; however, he doesn’t know if that justifies allocating the small resources we have to offer non degree courses.
9. Budget Update – Mariles deferred this item to Mack.  Mack asked if everyone read the recent budget e-mail from Chancellor Benjamin.  The dire budget situation is a dose of reality throughout the State.  Each campus is trying to inform their campus of the budget impact.  Mack will send a campus wide e-mail using the best current information we have from the State and show how it will affect CCC.  The information will include this year’s 2010-11 mid-year cuts--our portion is around $360.000.  Next year the State will take $220 million from all community colleges.  Contra Costa College’s portion will be 1 million for 2011-2012.  On top of this deficit, the new funding district budget formula will decrease our budget by $450,000 each year for the next four years.  This year we received 1.7 million from our district.  Next year we will receive 1.3 million from the district.  Lastly to add to our deficit is the step and column increases we anticipate which equates to $740,000.  We are going to have to reduce our budget to pay these increases.  With the $360,000 payback and monies cut next year, our total reduction is 2.5 million between now and next year.  Ninety percent of our budget is in salaries and benefits.  Mariles reminded everyone that the deficit of 2.5 million does not include any increases in district assessments which may include utilities and retirees benefits.  Our total expenditures for this year total 35 million so we should be okay due to the subsidy from the district office.  Clearly, we are forced to look at ways we can reduce our operational expenditures.  Mack said we will look at vacant positions as well as look at ways of cutting expenditures such as using electronic forms instead of paper.  Mack suggested the district send electronic check stubs instead of using paper.  It was suggested that faculty to produce syllabi electronically. We are also looking at ways to cut down our energy usage.  Our water well is now operational so hopefully we can save around $50,000 in annual water costs.  Tim suggested using the Portal for posting syllabi.  Richard said there are additional costs to going paperless-- more Ram is needed for computers.  Seti said the copiers on campus offer scanning abilities enabling e-mail of documents.  Wendy had concerns about transferring copying costs onto students.  Wendy asked about a condensed semester and also suggested the district office move to a campus in order to sell the George Gordon building.  Mack will hold question and answer sessions in HS-101, Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday of next week.
10. Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Carol said we are wrapping up the AA building remodel.  We are hoping for completion of the water well storage tanks. We also are wrapping up plans for swing space during the College Center move.  These plans include portable buildings placed on the tennis courts.  
11. Reports from Constituency Groups – Faculty – Richard reported faculty are at the bottleneck point in the semester.  They are trying to finish everything simultaneously.  Faculty participated in the study sessions in the Fireside Room, Comet Café.  Richard said he hopes to have further faculty support in this endeavor.

Classified – John reported the classified are sponsoring a two-day workshop that began last Friday.  They hired a life coach who gave a presentation on how to stay centered in the midst of chaos.  

Management – Carol said management will attend a district-wide meeting on Friday this week at LMC regarding the achievement gap.   Management is also working with budget issues and performing the usual semester wrap up duties.

Students – Joseph reported he has encouraged more ASU board members to participate in All College Day.  Due to the dire financial situation, ASU will not sponsor as many social activities this year.  Currently they are discussing student fees at all three campuses.  CCC ASU will support a $5.00 fee towards funding the ASU as they currently do not have a guaranteed source of funding.  Student issues such as SB1440 and the achievement gap are also being discussed.  Joseph attended the Academic Senate meeting to address the achievement gap and SB1440 issues.  Joseph solicited personal invitations to everyone wanting student representation at their meetings. Seti invited students to the CSE meetings.  Richard thanked Joseph for his attendance at the Senate meeting last Monday.
12.  Announcements – Helen was pleased to hear about more students participating at All College Day as she has heard the guest speaker, Dr. Andrade, twice before and said the students would be interested in his message.  The Liberal Arts Division is sponsoring many events within the next few weeks including a jewelry sale and stand-up comedy night.   The Art Department donated a lot of items to the DSPS sale.  Next Wednesday is Fritz Pointer’s division retirement party.  The music concert is on the 17th.  

Joseph announced the ASU is holding a fundraising dinner at La Strada restaurant tomorrow evening.  
13.  Meeting adjourned at 4:02 p.m. by Joseph Camacho.
Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
College Council Minutes – December 8, 2010
Page 2

